TOWN OF STANFORD TOWN BOARD MEETING

JANUARY 14th, 2021

The Town of Stanford Town Board convened for their regularly scheduled meeting on Thursday, January 14th, 2020 via Zoom.  Supervisor Wendy Burton called the meeting to order at 7:00 pm.  Councilman Frank Pepe led the meeting in the Pledge of Allegiance.

Supervisor Burton dedicated this meeting in memory of former Tax Collector Ann Enright who recently passed away.  Her daughter-in-law Kathy-Lynn Enright read a beautiful tribute in her honor.  Councilwoman Fallon also added her thoughts for the Capitol police officers whose lives were lost last week.
Roll call:  
Wendy Burton – present




Margaret Fallon – present




Mary Weinberger – present




Paul Coughlin – absent




Frank Pepe – present
Also in attendance at this Zoom meeting was Town Attorney Robert Butts.

LIAISON REPORTS:
Councilwoman Weinberger stated that she was unable to attend the Recreation meeting, but the Rec. secretary will send her the minutes.

Councilwoman Fallon reported that the CAC had applied for a local grant but unfortunately did not get it but sent her thanks especially to CAC member Emma Dries for all her hard work.
Councilman Pepe thanked Ann Enright’s family for her public service, adding that her son Raymond, a former Town of Stanford Supervisor, was also a beloved teacher in the Arlington School District.

Supervisor Burton reported that the Comprehensive Plan Review Committee had met the night before and reviewed, along with the consultant, six to seven chapters of the Plan, and hoped that they would be done by April.  Ms. Burton also expressed her gratitude for their hard work.
PRIVILEGE OF THE FLOOR: No one addressed the Board.
SUPERVISOR’S REPORT: Supervisor Burton reported that the Recreation Commission had originally planned to start a fundraiser to re-do the tennis courts but then decided to make improvements to the entire Rec. area.  This fundraising effort is being led by Robert Butler, a resident who called to offer his services, and Rec. Commission Richard Bell.  She is also looking for a landscape architect to volunteer for the proposed Burdick Park, and County Executive Molinaro will make a presentation at the February meeting about the Climate Smart Communities initative.
MOTION TO ACCEPT THE AGENDA:

A motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Margaret Fallon, to accept the agenda with the addition of one extra motion for the end of the agenda requested by Wendy Burton.  With this addition noted, a roll call vote was taken:  Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Paul Coughlin – absent; Frank Pepe – yes.  Motion carried.  
NEW BUSINESS:

1. NEW Z.B.A. SECRETARY APPOINTMENT:  A motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Mary Weinberger, to happily appoint Mary Dalton as the Zoning Board of Appeals secretary.  Motion carried with a roll call vote: Wendy Burton - yes, Margaret Fallon - yes, Mary Weinberger - yes, Paul Coughlin – absent; Frank Pepe –yes.
2. TAX COLLECTOR: The Supervisor read the new policy for tax collection for this year, that all payments will be mailed and not accepted at the Town Hall.  The legal ad has been placed in the official newspaper, notices on the Town’s website and the Facebook page, and a sign has been placed on the front door.
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3. EMPLOYEE HEALTH INSURANCE BUY-OUT: Two full-time employees will receive a buy-out provision for health insurance, as per the union contract: C. Wilser-$9,258.20 and R. Mackin-$1,200.

4. REAPPOINT COUNCILMAN FRANK PEPE AS D.C HUMAN RIGHTS COMMISSION LIAISON: A motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Margaret Fallon, to confirm the re-appointment of Frank Pepe as the Town’s liaison to the Dutchess County Human Rights Commission.  Motion carried with a roll call vote: Wendy Burton - yes, Margaret Fallon - yes, Mary Weinberger - yes, Paul Coughlin – absent; Frank Pepe –yes.
5. BUDGET DEVELOPMENT SCHEDULE: The following schedule was approved and adopted by the Town Board.  A slight adjustment in the schedule was made as the tax cap form must be submitted prior to the budget’s passage.
[image: image1.emf]
Motion carried with a roll call vote: Wendy Burton - yes, Margaret Fallon - yes, Mary Weinberger - yes, Paul Coughlin – absent; Frank Pepe –yes.
6. BUILDING DEPARTMENT FEES: A suggestion was presented by Building Dept. secretary Katrina Gore of increasing some of the Town’s fees as the comparisons she presented showed that Stanford was lower than the towns of Amenia, Clinton and Washington.  After brief discussion, the Board agreed to leave things as they were for this year and re-visit the matter next year, but Katrina was thanked for her efforts.

7. APPROVAL OF BOOKS OF THE TOWN CLERK, BUILDING INSPECTOR AND THE JUSTICE COURT: Clerk Bell had emailed the Association of Towns on how this annual task by the Town Board could be done with Zoom meetings.  The Board agreed to the AoT suggestion of having Town Board members stop into the Clerk and Building
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Inspector’s offices to review the books at a time agreeable to all.  The Court’s books will not be reviewed until the Office of Court Administration has decided how to proceed.

8 HIGHWAY FIVE-YEAR CAPITAL PLAN: Upon request of the Highway Superintendent, the second purchase for the Highway Dept. use was for a used Dodge Ram pick-up from the State bid list.  A motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Frank Pepe, for Supt. Myers to look for this truck with a price not to exceed $50,000. Motion carried with a roll call vote: Wendy Burton - yes, Margaret Fallon - yes, Mary Weinberger - yes, Paul Coughlin – absent; Frank Pepe –yes.

9. RESOLUTION #1A: TO USE CAPITAL PROJECT FUND FOR OLD GARAGE DEMOLITION: The following resolution was offered Wendy Burton, seconded by Mary Weinberger, as follows:       RESOLUTION #1A OF 2021

RESOLUTION FOR THE UTILIZATION  OF CAPITAL PROJECT FUND #3900326 TO DEMOLISH THE OLD HIGHWAY GARAGE
WHEREAS the Town Board of the Town of Stanford has accepted the Bid to Demolish the Old Highway Garage placed by Arold Contracting Corporation, out of Kingston, New York, and

WHEREAS the Town Board of the Town of Stanford should establish a Capital Budget noting the source of Financing for this project, and 

WHEREAS the demolition project was bid at the base bid of $53,360 and,

WHEREAS it is prudent to provide cushion for Change Orders,
NOW THEREFORE LET IT BE RESOLVED that the Town of Stanford will utilize the Capital Improvement Account #3900326 [Fund #31 in R.D.A.] at Bank of Millbrook for the demolition of the Old Highway. 

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that a budget for approximately $65,000 will be created within our Accounting System to track expenses for this project.

Roll call vote as follows:
Wendy Burton - yes, Margaret Fallon - yes, Mary Weinberger - yes, Paul Coughlin – absent, Frank Pepe – yes. 
Resolution # 1A OF 2021 adopted by the affirmative votes of the Stanford Town Board and certified this 14th day of January 2021.   Ritamary Bell, Town Clerk

Mention was made that the demolition will likely be scheduled for February.

10. RESOLUTION #1B OF 2021-TRANSFER STATION FUND TRANSFER TO GENERAL FUND:  The following resolution was offered by Wendy Burton, seconded by Mary Weinberger:            RESOLUTION #1B OF 2021
RESOLUTION TO TRANSFER FUNDS FROM ACCOUNT #837742 TRANSFER STATION FUND TO ACCOUNT # 3900018 GENERAL FUND

Whereas the Town Board of the Town of Stanford dissolved the Transfer Station as a CL ion October 29th, 2020 in Resolution 10C of 2020, and

Whereas the Town Board of the Town of Stanford designated that the Transfer Station would be classified as a Department within the General Fund,

Now Therefore be it Resolved that the funds in account #837742 be moved into the account #3900018, withholding sufficient funds to clear checks that were written in 2020.

Roll call vote as follows:  Wendy Burton - yes, Margaret Fallon - yes, Mary Weinberger - yes, Paul Coughlin – absent, Frank Pepe – yes.  Councilman Pepe added that once the final checks clear, this account will be closed.
Resolution # 1B OF 2021 adopted by the affirmative votes of the Town of Stanford Town Board and certified this 14th day of January 2021.   Ritamary Bell, Town Clerk

11. RESOLUTION #1C OF 2021 – TO RELIEVE INTERFUND LIABILITIES AND ASSETS ON BALANCE SHEETS 2016 TO PRESENT: The following resolution was offered by Wendy Burton, seconded by Frank Pepe:

RESOLUTION #1C OF 2021

TO RELIEVE INTERFUND LIABILITIES AND ASSETS CARRIED ON TOWN
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OF STANFORD BALANCE SHEETS 2016-PRESENT

WHEREAS IT HAS BEEN DEEMED as not cost effective to determine the feasibility and support for the Interfund Liabilities that distort the Financial Condition(s) of the General and the Highway 
Fund, and











WHEREAS IT HAS BEEN DETERMINED  that neither fund has the financial
resources to redeem its liability, 

WHEREAS each fund shares the same tax base, and 

WHEREAS THE TOWN SUPERVISOR AND THE STANFORD TOWN BOARD have determined that necessary adjustments need to be affected to correct the Financial Reports in order to move forward with clean books for 2021,

NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED THAT the Town Board supports the following entries in order to present a fair, balanced and accurate representation of the General and Highway Funds.
Roll call vote as follows:  Wendy Burton - yes, Margaret Fallon - yes, Mary Weinberger - yes, Paul Coughlin – absent, Frank Pepe – yes.  Councilman Pepe added that this indicates corrections can be done with auditing entries in RDA, and thanked Rae D’Achille for doing all this work for us.
Resolution # 1C OF 2021 adopted by the affirmative votes of the Town of Stanford Town Board and certified this 14th day of January 2021.   Ritamary Bell, Town Clerk

12. RESOLUTION #1D – TO ALLOW THE ASSESSOR TO REMOVE EXEMPTIONS AFTER CHANGES IN PROPERTY OWNERSHIP: The following resolution was offered by Wendy Burton, seconded by Frank Pepe:
RESOLUTION No. 1D of 2021

Establishing a Procedure for the Town Assessor to Require Renewal Applications for 459-c and 467 Exemptions for 2021 Assessment Roll

At a meeting of the Town Board of the Town of Stanford (“Town Board”), held at the Town of Stanford Town Hall on the 14th day of January 2021, at 7:00 p.m., Town Supervisor, Wendy Burton, called the meeting to order, and Supervisor Wendy Burton, 
seconded by Councilman Frank Pepe, moved the following resolution, to wit.

WHEREAS, the “Covid-19 Emergency Eviction and Foreclosure Prevention Act of 2020” (“the Statute”) provides among other things for the automatic extension to the 2021 assessment roll of those real property tax exemptions received by property owners on the 2020 assessment roll pursuant to New York Real Property Law Section 459-c, for certain persons with disabilities and limited income, and Section 467, for persons aged 65 and older, in the same amount as provided on the 2020 assessment roll without such property owners having to submit renewal applications; and 

WHEREAS, the Statute further requires the Town Assessor to make tax exemption renewal applications available through either postal mail or electronic means for those property owners eligible for the 459-c or 467 real property tax exemptions if the income of such eligible property owners has changed in a manner that would make such property owners eligible for a greater exemption amount than that received on the 2020 assessment roll; and

WHEREAS, the Statute further provides the Town Board with the authority, by resolution, to adopt procedures by which the Town Assessor may require a renewal application to be filed when the Town Assessor has reason to believe a property owner who qualified for an exemption on the 2020 assessment roll may have since changed his or her primary residence, added another owner to the property, transferred the property to a new owner, or died, provided eligible recipients of such exemptions shall not be required to appear in person to file such renewal application for any reason; and 

WHEREAS, the Town Board now wishes to establish such procedures for the Town Assessor to require renewal applications be filed in accordance with the Statute; and 

NOW THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, that in accordance with the Statute, the Town Assessor shall extend to the 2021 assessment roll, the real property tax exemptions received on the 2020 assessment roll pursuant to sections 459-c and 467 of the New York Real Property Tax Law in the same amount as provided on the 2020 assessment roll without such property owners having to submit renewal applications, except for those property owners for which the Town Assessor has reason to believe may have since changed primary residence, added another owner to the property which receives the 
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benefit of the exemption, transferred the property which receives the benefit of the exemption to a new owner, or died; and it is hereby further

RESOLVED, that the Town Board directs that for those properties which the Town Assessor has reason to believe the owner may have since March 1, 2020 changed primary residence, added another owner to the property which receives the benefit of the exemption, transferred the property which receives the benefit of the exemption to a new owner, or died, the Town Assessor shall follow the following procedure.

At his earliest convenience, the Town Assessor shall send, by regular first-class mail, a real property tax exemption renewal application form and a Notice that such property owner must file with the Town Assessor’s office on or before March 1, 2021 a completed tax exemption renewal form and such renewal application must be approved in order for the exemption to continue to be granted on the 2021 assessment roll.

In addition, the Notice to the property owner included in the exemption renewal application shall include a statement by the Town Assessor that the reason such renewal application must be submitted is the Town Assessor believes the property owner who received the exemption on the 2020 tax roll has since changed primary residence, added another owner to the property, transferred the property, or passed away, in accordance with the “Covid-19 Emergency Eviction and Foreclosure Prevention Act of 2020”.

The Notice to the property owner included in the renewal application shall also include a statement that completed renewal applications shall not be considered “filed” until received by the Town Assessor’s office on or before March 1, 2021, may be submitted by mail or by electronic means and are not required to be delivered in person.

and it is hereby further

RESOLVED, that in accordance with the Statute, the Town Assessor shall make exemption renewal applications, for exemptions pursuant to Sections 459-c and 467 of the New York Real Property Tax Law, available through postal mail or electronic means in order for eligible recipients to file renewal applications in the event such eligible recipient determines his or her income has changed in a manner that would grant him or her a greater exemption than what was present on the 2020 assessment roll; and it is 
hereby further

RESOLVED, that the Town Board hereby directs that the Town Assessor shall not require any eligible recipients of such exemptions to appear in person to file a renewal application for any reason; and it is hereby further

RESOLVED, that this Resolution shall take effect immediately and shall only apply to the 2021 Town of Stanford Assessment Roll.

The following resolution was voted upon with all Board members voting as follows:

Roll call vote as follows:  Wendy Burton - yes, Margaret Fallon - yes, Mary Weinberger - yes, Paul Coughlin – absent, Frank Pepe – yes.  
Resolution # 1D OF 2021 adopted by the affirmative votes of the Town of Stanford Town Board and certified this 14th day of January 2021.   Ritamary Bell, Town Clerk

13. SUPERVISOR’S BANK RECONCILIATIONS AND REPORTS: A motion was made by Mary Weinberger, seconded by Margaret Fallon, to accept Supervisor Burton’s December 2020 bank reconciliations and reports.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows:  Wendy Burton - yes, Margaret Fallon - yes, Mary Weinberger - yes, Paul Coughlin – absent, Frank Pepe – yes. 
14. STAMPS.COM: As discussed at previous meetings, the Town will be using Stamps.com for our postage needs.  The cost per stamp is 9% less and the monthly fee for the service is $17.95 so the Town will save an average of $860 per year using Stamps.com.  A motion to approve this was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Margaret Fallon with a roll call vote as follows:  Wendy Burton - yes, Margaret Fallon - yes, Mary Weinberger - yes, Paul Coughlin – absent, Frank Pepe – yes. 

15. APPROVAL OF MINUTES: The Minutes of the December 10th regular meeting, the December 28th Special Meeting and the January 4th Re-Organizational Meeting were all approved as written on a motion made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Margaret Fallon.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows:  Wendy Burton - yes, Margaret Fallon - yes, Mary Weinberger - yes, Paul Coughlin – absent, Frank Pepe – yes. 
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16. APPROVAL OF ABSTRACTS: The following two Abstracts for January were approved on a motion made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Frank Pepe, as follows:
Abstract #1A (for 2020 vouchers):

General Fund – ck.#s 5684 – 5703, in the amount of $13,994.42


Highway Fund – ck.#s 3808 – 3812 in the amount of  $6,496.38


             




 Total:  $20,490.80


Abstract #1B (for 2021 vouchers): 








General Fund – ck.#s 5687 – 5718 in the amount of $56,716.95



Highway Fund – ck.#s 3813 – 3815 in the amount of   $7,220.80








           Total:   $63,937.75
Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows:  Wendy Burton - yes, Margaret Fallon - yes, Mary Weinberger - yes, Paul Coughlin – absent, Frank Pepe – yes. 

17. OTHER: DEPUTY TAX COLLECTOR: A motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Mary Weinberger, to appoint Ritamary Bell as the Deputy Tax Collector for 2021 as per NYS Tax Law to receive any tax payments.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows:  Wendy Burton - yes, Margaret Fallon - yes, Mary Weinberger - yes, Paul Coughlin – absent, Frank Pepe – yes. 

PRIVILEGE OF THE FLOOR: Jane Cottrell, 5951 Rt. 82 – mentioned that she had read a magazine article that Stanford was listed in the top ten in Dutchess County for real estate inventory and affordability.

With no other business, a motion was made at 7:57 PM by Wendy Burton, seconded by Margaret Fallon, to adjourn the meeting.  All present voted in favor. 
Respectfully submitted,

Ritamary Bell 
Town Clerk
